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Minutes of the 48th Annual General Meeting
Convened at the University of Canterbury, 1:30pm Thursday 10th July 2008
Present:  Sarah Rynbeck, Atusbo Fukunaga, Richard Griffiths, Emma Newcombe, Marcus Cameron, Steve O’Shea, Steve Dawson, Liz Slooten, Don Robertson, Helen Kettles, Tracey Osborne, Islay Marsden, Anna Wood, Katrin Berkenbusch, Keith Probert, Bob Hickman, Ivan Kurtovic, Christine Davis, Drew Lohrer, Colin Mclay,  Bruce Haywood, Pete Kussel, Kathy Walls, Phil Ross, Carolyn Lundquist, Don Neale, Gamod Maellasky, Michael Townsend, Greig Funnell, Bethany Roberts, Wendy Nelson, Kirstie Knoweles, Carl Struthers, Matt Smith, Kate Neil, Geoseppe Cortese, Sheryl Miller, Abby Smith, Alison MacDiarmid, Natalie Robinson, Mark Costello, Emma Sommerville, Emily Duder, Megan Stewart, Mary Livingston   [45]
1. Apologies –  Conrad Pilditch, Ann McCrone, Mary Sewell, Claire Conwell
2. Minutes of the 2007 AGM – Moved by Phil Ross; seconded by Bob Hickman. Passed unanimously.
3. Matters arising – 

· Support for Marine Research

It was noted that a student research grant was established in 2007 and that two awards have been given to date. It was generally agreed that it would be useful to advertise this award more widely in order to attract a students from a greater range of institutions. It was suggested that the award be brought to the notice of the University grants bodies to ensure it goes on their lists of awards and prizes. Also request student representatives to advertise it locally- make a poster. Who? It was noted that pressure on students to achieve research objectives may account for low levels of applications for additional research.
· NZMSS Lecture Tour

It was noted that the 2007 NZMSS award winner, Dr Wendy Nelson, had already presented a public lecture  in Napier and was presenting another in a weeks time in Dunedin and had given a plenary address at this years conference.
4. Reports 

· President. Abby Smith presented the following report.
Once again it’s my pleasure to report on a busy and productive year. The Society’s mission is threefold: to provide a means of communication within the marine science community, to encourage and assist marine science students and young scientists, and to provide advice to government on marine policy issues.  We did all that.

Communication

· 18 members of council

· 10 monthly meetings

· NZMSS web site, list server

· Workplace stress survey

· Bi-monthly newsletters

Encouraging and Assisting

· Three First Overseas Conference Travel Awards

· Student Research Award 

· NZMSS Award – (here Abby read out the citation for Malcolm Francis, indicated he was not present to receive the award and noted the Society had arranged for it to be presented at the Science Awards Dinner in Wellington in November 2008)
Raising the Profile of Marine Science

· Public lectures by Wendy Nelson – Malcolm Francis will do something similar next year.
· NZMSS Review 2008 – now published
Advocacy & Submissions

· Marine Protected Areas: Draft Classification and Protection Standard (28 September 2007)

· Discussion Paper: Improving Regulation of Environmental Effects in New Zealand's Exclusive Economic Zone

· Hector's and Maui's Dolphin Threat Management Plan Draft for Public Consultation (24 October 2007)

· RSNZ Journal formats, distribution, and page charges (November 2007)

· New Zealand Coastal Policy Statement (May 2008)

· Bay of Plenty Conservation Management Strategy

Abby noted that a vote of thanks go to Alison MacDiarmid for her contribution to organising the Council over the last year.

All’s well, thanks very much. 

Abby Smith

· Financial –Treasurer, Claire Conwell was not present but provided the following financial report
Profit and Loss Account for the year ended 31 March 2008


2008                       2007 
Income


Subscriptions Received 
            
7,002
     
      9,525


Conference Net Income
           26,604  

      2,885         

Donation


      
0

      5,000


Interest Received     
            4,738

      1,614    

Total Income

        $38,344
               $19,024



Expenditure 

NZMSReview

            1,155

    1,808

RSNZ- affiliation fees

  669

       643    

First Overseas Conference

 Travel Awards

            5,500

     9,500

Council and General Expenses       3,396 

     3,702   


NZMSS Awards
                  
    0

       700


Student Travel Grants
           3,035

     6,240

Student Research Award                2,500

           0

Bank Fees


              471

       368


MFish Student Sponsorship
    
     0

     3,375     

NZMSS Award Sculpture            
 700

           0

Lecture Tour NZMSS

 Award recipient
              
 568

           0
Audit Fees
                           
 195

       175


Total Expenditure
       
       $18,189
              $26,537         

Surplus/(Deficit) of 

Income over Expenditure        $20,155

 $(7,513)         
New Zealand Marine Sciences Society
Balance Sheet as at 31 March 2008

Members Funds:





 




2008

   2007
Balance 1 April 
             

50,102

   57,615


Surplus/(Deficit) of Income

 over Expenditure for Year

20,155

  (7,513)


Balance 31 March    
           $70,257               $50,102


Represented by:
Westpac - Cheque Account
  
  7,425

      214


Sculptures on Hand

  
  6,300

          0

Accounts Receivable 

16,569                   3,140

Westpac - Term Investments
52,086

  47,353
82,380
   
   50,707
Less Accounts Payable
12,123

       605
  
                    
           $70,257 
              $50,102  

Notes to the Financial Statements

Statement of General Accounting Policies

These financial statements have been prepared using the historical cost method. Accrual accounting has been used except as noted below, and reliance has been placed on the Society being a going concern.

Statement of Particular Accounting Policies

All subscription receipts have been accounted for on a cash basis. 

These financial statements were prepared on a Goods and Services Tax (GST) inclusive basis.

Changes in Accounting Policies

There have been no changes in accounting policies. All policies have been applied on bases consistent with the previous year.

First Overseas Conference Travel Awards



2007/2008
2006/2007

Milena Palka – Aug. 2007

 1,000

William Rayment – Aug.2007   
 1,500

Tim Young – February 2008
 1,500

Eileen Yiling Koh – Feb 2008
 1,500



           
            $5,500
               $9,500
There was no income specifically designated for the First Overseas Conference Travel Fund.

Student Research Award  - Phil Ross

NZMSS Award Sculpture – Malcolm Francis

Accounts Receivable

Conference surplus


15,569

Advance to 2008 Conference
  1,000
Total


           $16,569
Accounts Payable
Sculptures


  
7,000
First Overseas Conference

 Travel Awards

  
3,000

Payment to Conference of 

DOC funds


  
1,400

Council Expenses
                 
   528

Audit Fee


    
   195
Total


         $12,123
· Membership-Secretary – Emma Sommerville reported that there were 116 full members, 6 institutional members, 14 lifetime members and the balance of 45 were student members. The numbers were likely to grow by the end of the conference. Emma thanked Mike Hickford for enabling membership enrolment during the conference.  
5. Matters arising from Reports
· Financial Report 

Colin McLay asked why there was such a large variance between years in the profit made at conferences. It was noted that the 2007 conference made such a large conference because of the amount of sponsorship eventually received, especially from the University of Waikato. This can not be relied upon when registration fees are budgeted as the Society cannot afford to make a loss on a conference. It was noted that profits can be used to support students.

Bruce Haywood questioned the variance in amount obtained by subscription. It was noted that this is entirely a function of varying membership from one year to the next.

Mary Livingston wondered why the Ministry of Fisheries student sponsorship was listed as $0 in 2008 but $3375 in 2007. It was noted that this was because in 2007 the funds had come through the society whereas in 2008 the sponsorship had gone to the conference budget for disbursement.

Bruce Haywood proposed that the 2007/08 financial report be accepted. This was seconded by Mark Costello and unanimously approved by members.

The Council was requested to adopt the proposed budget for 2008/09

· Membership

Mark Costello noted there was some confusion about the period of membership. It was agreed that the incoming council be instructed to clarify this issue. 
6. Conferences. 
2009 – Auckland with Met Soc NZ.  Mark Costello agreed to be involved in organising this conference and suggested the 1st week of August as the probable date

2010 – Wellington 50th Anniversary Bash

2011 – Dunedin w NZFWS (probably)

2012 – Joint with AMSA in Australia

7. Election of Officers – the following were nominated uncontested
· President – Sheryl Miller
· Vice President – Colin McLay
· Secretary – Alison MacDiarmid
· Treasurer – Claire Conwell
· Council – Ann McCrone, Mark Costello, Conrad Pilditch, Mary Livingston, Megan Carbines, Mike Hickford
· Membership Secretary – Emma Sommerville
· Review Editor – Natalie Robinson
· Student Reps – Emily Duder, Anna Wood, Phil Ross
· Website Administrator – Brian Paavo
Abby Smith automatically takes her place on Council as Immediate past-president.

8. General business
· Data publishing. Alison MacDiarmid briefly raised the issue of the need for some consensus about data publishing in New Zealand if we are to successfully address NZ wide issues such as the effects of climate change on NZ’s marine biodiversity. It was agreed that this issue was of general concern and that the incoming council discuss this matter and present members with a discussion paper and a range of options over the next year.

· RSNZ Journals- Abby provided a brief overview and history of the issue. It was suggested that the NZMSS submission be placed on the list server if not already there. Alison to arrange. What else can the society do? It was noted that the editorial board of the NZJMFWR wrote in protest to the RSNZ and the Minister of Science. Perhaps the Council could do something similar; perhaps writing to MORST. Colin McLay put a motion that the incoming council be tasked with taking some further action. Seconded by Helen Kettles and agreed unanimously by members.
The meeting closed at 2:30 pm  
